
What is to be done?
As I write this, strong winds are blowing. It is a warm, sunny day

and the forecast is telling us that what is on the way is a blast of
arctic air. Spring is, of course, on the way. But in the meantime we
can expect chilly, if not frozen, receptions most days.

Perhaps it’s my optimistic streak, but I like to believe this
metaphor holds for literacy work as well. Right now the climate is
not particularly conducive to genuine education. We are no longer
allowed to ask literacy for what, literacy for whom. We are no longer
allowed to say that literacy is a right rather than a charitable
enterprise. Instead, in many parts of the country (those where basic
literacy programs still exist), we are told we should be saying essential
skills for all, so that the GDP will grow. 

In the first week of March I received a press release announcing
that the latest online tool from CCL can be used to ‘assess’ skills.
Curious, I went online and discovered that the only function of this
tool is to test individuals against the IALSS benchmarks. What a
shame. This information may be relevant for statisticians. But it does
not tell practitioners anything that can help us figure out what is
making it difficult for a specific individual to decode words as they
read, or to glean the meaning of the words they decode, or to
understand how the text could affect their lived experience. It does
not tell us how to assess whether our programs meet the needs
learners express when they walk in the door, nor does it indicate who

has stopped attending or why. It does
not tell us whether programs receive
adequate support and resources, nor
what barriers learners face that make
it difficult for them to learn. 

So these are frozen wastelands, as
far as genuine education is
concerned. As far as research that
could support practice and
programs? Nothing but ice, ice, ice
as far as we can imagine. Yet I know
that many practitioners keep doing
what they have always done: trying
to meet the learners on their terms,

trying to build from what they know, trying to support learners
making changes they want to make, trying to help them believe in
themselves and to show them that they are making progress. 

So why do I hold the image of spring in my mind? When I think
of ice, I remember that it breaks by cracking. The huge dissonance
between what is happening in programs and the ridiculous rhetoric
that seeks to define literacy are creating cracks. Cracks can only lead
to change. So let us consider that dissonance as rich in potential to
foment change. Let us keep naming what doesn’t make sense. Let us
keep clear about what we know to be true and real, and what is just
nonsense. And let’s keep speaking out.
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Please be patient! 
We are working as hard as
we can to develop a strategy
for finding a way to continue.
To check on our progress, visit
our website or blog. If you'd
like to get updates from us,
send us your email address! 
journal@literacy.ca




